TOWN OF CARRABASSETT VALLEY

MINUTES OF SELECTMEN’S MEETING

September 28, 2020
Board Members Present:
Bob Luce

Lloyd Cuttler

Karen Campbell
Jay Reynolds
John Beaupre

Others Present:

Dave Cota

Annie Twitchell




Deb Bowker

Tom Butler





Daryl Sleight

Tim Flight




Dutch Demshar
Brian Demshar





Dave Chen

Michael Raitto

Present via Phone:

Lynn Schnorr
Bob Luce opened the meeting at 4:32 p.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Dave Cota asked phone-in callers to identify themselves for the record (no participants).  
Payroll warrant #’s 38 9($29,387.77) and #40 ($29,621.72) were reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

Expense warrant #’s 39 ($371,964.95) and # 41 ($110,486.33) were reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

The minutes of the September 2, 2020 Selectmen’s meeting were reviewed.  Jay Reynolds made a motion to approve the minutes as written.   Karen Campbell seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.
The Annual MDOT Local Road Assistance Program paperwork has arrived.   This year, the Town will receive $3,604 through this program.   The certificated and signed the Certification Form indicating that the funds were used for the Town’s Outdoor Center Road for the stream crossing project.   

Dave Cota discussed the Marijuana Retail Store Lottery procedures.  Where the Town approved two retail stores (either medical or adult-use) in the Valley Center District, the retailers will be chosen by lottery.  Some of the criteria has been discussed with State officials and other towns that have used the same system.   It is up to the Board of Selectmen to set the criteria for the lottery. The proposed criteria provide that lottery applicants must have received a Conditional Retail License from the State to be eligible for the Town’s Lottery.  Dave has been told by State officials that once a completed application form is received by the state from an applicant, they can turn it around in 30-45 days, so the proposed lottery criteria requires applicants submit lottery applications within 90 days of when the Town announces that lottery applications are being accepted.   Dave reviewed the criteria in detail.  If a chosen applicant declines or fails to meet all the criteria, the next applicant on the drawing may move ahead in the process.  Following the review of the requirements and the process, Dave Cota asked the Selectmen if they are prepared to agree with the information in order to set a date for the lottery. Dave indicated that the successful lottery applicants would then seek Planning Board approval and upon approval the applicants would then to the Selectmen for license approval. Upon Selectmen approval the applicants would then go back to the State to seek final license approval. 
Dave Chen asked if the lottery is random.  Dave Cota confirmed that the lottery is random, but where they did have a residency requirement previously but that the State (and now proposed by the Town) has dropped that requirement due to litigation filed against the State.   John Beaupre noted that he has a pending application with the State of Maine and will be abstaining from any vote on this matter.  He further added that he has had his application pending for 3-4 months now, with no indication that he could meet the deadline if the lottery were launched now.   Dave Cota said that the 90-day time-frame could be expanded, if the State is not turning the licenses around in a quicker manner. John indicated that where it’s a brand-new State bureau, they are working to create policy and hire staff, so it seems that it’s slow to get rolling.  Based on the discussion, Lloyd Cuttler made a motion to approve the requirements and process as presented but extend the deadline for applicants to submit lottery applications to 120 days.  Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.  Motion approved via roll call, with John Beaupre abstaining.
Dave Cota discussed changes to the Sugarloaf Explorer Transportation system for the coming winter season. Due to Covid-19, there are a couple of significant changes to the program for this year.  First, there will be no night-time service, and secondly, the buses will be limited to 50% capacity (which is why all resources had to shift to focus on day-time service).  Where the Explorer is operated by Western Maine Transportation, the program needs to conform to all federal and state CDC guidelines for Covid-19.    Dave Cota is hopeful that this change will only be required for this winter season.   There is a chance that the program will need to be tweaked at some time during the season, if conditions change.   All drop-offs will be in Parking Lot A at Sugarloaf.
Dave Cota discussed Capital Projects that are currently being discussed that may or may not be undertaken in conjunction with Sugarloaf, as he felt that there’s a need to provide for transparency on what is being discussed at this time.  He noted that there’s no guarantee that these projects will happen and that the voters of the Town would need to approve funding if the Town is involved. There are three projects in discussions:   1) Snowmaking at the Outdoor Center and Construction of a Roof over the Skating Rink (which could open up more uses in the summer months as well),  2)  $250,000 of Road Improvements to the Caribou Pond Road to improve road access to the pond for Sugarloaf’s proposed dam project (which will improve access to the Appalachian Trail and could create future opportunities for bike trails), and 3) Potential Development of a Par 3 Golf Course (“Short Course”) near the Existing Golf Course and near Sugarloaf’s conceptual West Mountain development project.  Where much of this is in preliminary discussions, the Caribou Pond Dam project is something that is being undertaken by Sugarloaf in 2021(they are in the permitting process at this time).   Also, the Town will be updating the Comprehensive Plan, and these items may be objectives that could be included in this plan.    Lloyd Cuttler noted that the Caribou Pond project ensures future snowmaking, especially in a year like this where the river is so dry.    Following this discussion, Dave Cota provided the Selectmen with a copy of the Town’s current debt service.   This coming year, the Town will pay the same debt service as last year, even with the addition of the new fire station and the Jones Public Lot.   The ladder truck (loan) will be paid off and the original town (1,203-acre “State Lot”) as well.   Sugarloaf will be getting away from some of their share of the Town’s debt, since additional golf course loans are expiring.  In 2024, the Town will no longer be responsible for debt on the Clubhouse, which could put the Town in a favorable position to undertake the new Par 3 Course.  
Dave Cota reported that there’s been a meeting with the Governor’s Office and a Penobscot Indian Nation representative in an attempt to open up a line of communication between the Town and PIN regarding the posting of PIN Roads in CV.  He’s made a number of attempts to initiate discussions with PIN about land use and the trust lands.   This is a delicate matter, but it’s especially difficult due to the lack of communication.  There may be a second meeting with the Governor’s Office to help open a line of communication.  Lloyd Cuttler reiterated the interest in discussions that could be mutually beneficial to the Tribe, the Town and the State.   John Beaupre said State Representatives helped to get the subject onto the Governor’s desk. 
Informational:

The Greens Committee for the Golf Course meets October 14th at 3pm at the Clubhouse.

The Library Log Façade project is completed for now, but more needs to be done next year on the stone pillars.  There will need to be an architectural overhang to keep water off the logs in the first place.

The Parking Lot Lighting Project at the Outdoor Center is currently being completed.  It will look a lot better and will be more efficient.  Construction of a new wax building at the Outdoor Center will not happen this year. A new bus turnaround and paved handicapped parking near the Outdoor Center building has been completed also.
Respectfully submitted,

Lynn M. Schnorr

Secretary to Board of Selectmen
